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Minutes of the Annual Business Meeting -- Education Section 
2009 Annual Meeting of the American Fisheries Society 

Nashville, Tennessee 
August 30, 2009 

 

Call to Order—Meeting was called to order by President Tom Kwak. 
 

Introduction of Guests—Kwak recognized current officers of the Education Section, including the im-
mediate Past-President, Donna Parrish; President-Elect, Steve Chipps; and the Secretary-
Treasurer, Mike Quist.  He also recognized the current leadership of AFS, including the immedi-
ate Past-President, Mary Fabrizio; President-elect, Don Jackson; 1st Vice-President, Wayne 
Hubert; and the Constitutional Consultant, Gwen White.  Kwak then recognized Past-Presidents 
of the Education Section in attendance, including Brian Murphy, Joe Margraf, Al Zale, Chris Guy, 
and Wayne Hubert, and past Secretary-Treasurer, Kevin Pope. 

 

Determination of Quorum—A quorum (10% of membership) was present and confirmed by Quist. 
 

Approval of Agenda—Kwak introduced agenda.  Mark Pegg moved to approve the agenda as written; 
Mary Fabrizio seconded the motion.  Motion carried. 

 

Approval of Minutes from 2008 Business Meeting—Bruce Vondracek moved to approve the minutes 
from the 2008 Education Section meeting as written; Kristal Schneider seconded the motion.  
Motion carried. 

 

President’s Comments—Kwak acknowledged and discussed the benefits of membership in the Edu-
cation Section and highlighted two important accomplishments of the Section.  First, he recog-
nized the resolution focused on the teaching of alternatives to evolution in public schools.  The 
resolution originated in the Education Section through the efforts of Randy Jackson, passed a 
vote of the AFS membership, and was published in the March 2008 issue of Fisheries.  A letter 
of dissenting opinion of the resolution was later published in the February 2009 issue of Fisher-
ies, along with a response by Section officers Jackson, Kwak, and Parrish.  Second, Kwak dis-
cussed how U.S. Congress ordered an evaluation of the shortage of fishery stock assessment 
specialists.  As a result, Kevin Hunt surveyed universities and Jim Berkson surveyed agencies to 
provide information on the supply and demand of stock assessment scientists.  The result of this 
effort was a series of papers published in the May issue of Fisheries.  Kwak explained how these 
are two examples of how the Education Section is relevant to the Society and the profession, 
and that volunteerism is alive and well in the Section.  He thanked all those who had a part in 
these efforts.  Lastly, Kwak discussed how the Education Section continues to represent a dedi-
cated core within AFS.  He also mentioned how membership in the Section is largely dominated 
by students and those in academia and that the Section might consider ways to increase partici-
pation by professionals working for state and federal natural resource agencies. 

 
Treasurer’s report—Quist presented the Treasurer’s report.  Total assets of the Section as of August 

30, 2009 were $185,028.01.  The balance forward from August 17, 2008 was $156,693.47, in-
come from the previous year was $53,058.90, and expenditures were $24,724.36. 

   

Report by AFS officer—President-elect Don Jackson discussed the benefits of becoming involved in 
AFS.  He specifically commented on the high level of activity of Education Section members, in-
cluding the fact that many leaders in AFS came from the Education Section.  Lastly, he encour-



 

aged the membership to get involved and invited all to contact him with comments and ideas. 
 

Committee Reports 
 

Newsletter:  Newsletter editors, Jesse Fischer and Joe Gerken thanked those who have contributed to the 
newsletter.  They commented that the hardest component of serving on the committee is obtaining submis-
sions and asked that anyone with something to contribute please contact them.  Their contact information is 
available on the Education Section website, as is the latest version of the newsletter. 
 
Web page:  Mike Meeuwig noted that he has recruited Steve Ranney to help with developing and maintain 
the website.  They have revised the design (e.g., color scheme) and hope to transfer information from the 
old site to the new website in the near future.  Meeuwig noted that responsibility for the website will be 
transferred to Ranney. 
 

Excellence in Fisheries Education:  Quist described the award and nomination procedure, and thanked 
committee members for their service.  He noted that committee members serve a three-year term and that a 
student and a representative from the Western Division are needed to complete the committee.  Quist noted 
that there were three, well-deserving nominations for the 2009 Excellence in Fisheries Education award.  
Quist asked Patrick Schmalz to summarize the nomination for Mike Hansen, this year’s award winner.  
Schmalz highlighted Hansen’s many accomplishments as an educator and his strong commitment to under-
graduate and graduate education.  Hansen thanked the committee for selecting him for the award and 
noted that this award is one of the greatest honors of his career. 
 

Skinner Committee:  Joseph Hightower thanked those who served on the 2009 John E. Skinner Memorial 
Award Committee, including Dan Daugherty, Pat Braaten, Jason Vokoun, Scott Heppell, and Robin De-
Bruyne.  The Committee received 43 applications for the Skinner Memorial Award and was able to provide 
10 Skinner Awards and five Honorable Mentions. 
 

The 2009 Award winners were: Marybeth Brey (North Carolina State University), Joe Gerken (Kansas State 
University), Marie-Ange Gravel (Carleton University), Andrew Hafs (West Virginia University), Caleb Hasler 
(Carleton University), Tarah Johnson (University of Idaho), Cecilia Krahforst (East Carolina University), 
Karen Murchie (Carleton University), Lora Tennant (Montana State University), and Justin VanDeHey 
(South Dakota State University).  Honorable mentions were: Alison Colotelo (Carleton University), Daniel 
Farrae (University of Georgia), Connie O’Connor (Carleton University), James Thorson (Virginia Tech), and 
Daniel Weaver (North Carolina State University). 
 

Student posters/papers 2008:  Kwak summarized the process associated with the Best Student Paper and 
Poster Awards.  He introduced Trent Sutton (committee Chair) and thanked him for his efforts.  Sutton then 
presented the results from last year’s student judging efforts.  One best student paper (Ryan Utz) and two 
honorable mentions (Heidi Lewis, Cassandra May) were awarded at the 2008 meeting.  One best student 
poster (William Glass) was awarded.  Sutton thanked all those who presented papers and posters and the 
judges. 
 

Student posters/papers 2009:  Jim Peterson thanked Rich Fulford for his assistance on the committee and 
described the process for this year’s meeting.  Peterson noted 20 student papers and 7 student posters 
were selected for judging, based on submitted extended abstracts.  Students competing for best paper will 
present their work during a symposium where all talks are judged by the same panel of judges.  The com-
mittee will meet after the symposium to select winners of the best student paper and poster entries and win-
ners will be announced at the 2009 AFS business meeting on Tuesday afternoon. 
 



 

Program committee: Chipps noted that Education Section activities were well represented at the meeting.  
He highlighted the teaching practices symposium on Thursday and encouraged members to attend.  Chipps 
also discussed the student feedback process.  In particular, he reviewed how student presentations do not 
receive automatic feedback now that the special symposia are used to judge the best student paper and 
poster presentations.  He noted that student presenters will be announced during the meeting prior to their 
talks and whether or not the student desires feedback from the audience.  Forms will be available in every 
room and he encouraged members to take the process seriously and provide feedback to students.  Lastly, 
Chipps highlighted the student colloquium and encouraged everyone to attend. 
 

Nominating committee:  Parrish noted that the Section voted for two officers and two Division representa-
tives.  She reported that Quist was elected as the President-Elect, Craig Paukert was elected as the Secre-
tary-Treasurer, Peterson was elected as the Southern Division Representative, and Dan Dauwalter was 
elected as the Western Division Representative.  Parrish randomly selected one name from all the 87 who 
voted, William Glass, to receive a T-shirt from the Section. 
 

Ad hoc committee & Special projects 
 

Standard Methods for Sampling North American Freshwater Fishes. Scott Bonar thanked Section members 
for contributions to the book.  Dave Willis and Hubert served as co-editors with Bonar on this new book.  The 
book includes 15 chapters covering standardized sampling techniques for lakes, ponds, and rivers.  Bonar 
reported that the book was recently published.  Kwak noted that AFS staff informed him that the book has 
been selling extremely well. 
 

Fisheries Techniques (3rd edition).  Zale told the membership that the book is making progress.  Some of the 
chapters are complete, others need a little work, others need quite a bit of revision, and some chapters are 
still in need of significant attention.  Zale and his co-editors (Parrish, Sutton) hope the book will be published 
by fall 2010. 
 

Inland Fisheries Management in North America (3rd edition).  Quist and Hubert are serving as editors for the 
third edition.  Quist reviewed the process of structuring the book and selecting authors.  The book will con-
tain 21 chapters and will be quite different from previous versions of the book.  An ambitious time-line was 
established: January 1, 2008.  To date, all but one of the chapters have been submitted for review.  A first 
draft has been received for one chapter and the authors are now preparing a second draft for peer review.  A 
second draft has been completed for three chapters that are currently undergoing peer review.  Peer reviews 
have been obtained for three chapters and the authors are working on the final draft.  Thirteen chapters are 
ready for copy editing.  Quist reported that all of the chapters received have been well-written, well-
organized, and should be of high interest to fisheries students and professionals.  Their goal is to have all of 
the chapters submitted, reviewed, revised, and to AFS by the end of 2009.  Quist also noted that cost for the 
graphic design artist have totaled $1,560.  This represents about half of estimated cost.  As such, the cost to 
the Section for the figures will be substantially less than originally anticipated. 
 

 Scientific Communication book.  Cecil Jennings discussed the history of the book project.  The project 
started in 2007, but noted that it took quite a bit of time to identify author teams.  There are 14 chapters; 12 
chapters have been submitted (half of which have been revised) and the editors are ready to accept five or 
six chapters.  Two of the chapters have not been submitted.  One of these chapters should be ready for sub-
mission in the near future and the other is an introductory chapter that must be written after all of the chap-
ters are complete.  Jennings noted that he and co-editors Tom Lauer and Bruce Vondracek hope to have the 
book completed by the end of 2010. 
 

New Initiatives Committee.  Committee Chair Aday listed a number of new initiatives being considered by the 
committee.  The Education Section is financially secure and this committee will brainstorm 



 

about how to best used those funds to meet the Education Section’s mission. 
 

Additional Reports 
 

Student Subsection:  President Kristal Schneider reported that the Subsection remains active and high-
lighted several activities.  First, she mentioned the student colloquium focused on the chronology of a 
career in fisheries.  The symposium will consist of three invited speakers.  She encouraged everyone 
to attend.  Second, Schneider mentioned how the Subsection has tried to increase membership of 
students in various units of AFS.  To accomplish this goal, Subsection members have written several 
Student Angle’s focused on member benefits.  She also mentioned how the Subsection has multiple 
web-based resources, including forums, Google discussion groups, et cetera.  Schneider ended by 
reporting that Mike Colvin will be the incoming President of the Subsection. 

 

Student-Mentor lunch:  Mark Pegg announced the Student-Mentor lunch.  He noted that everything ap-
pears to be progressing well except that the list of students he received from AFS was quite different 
than his contact list.  Regardless, Pegg was confident that any issues would be resolved and the 
lunch would be a success. 

 

Skinner challenge:  Quist gave a summary of the challenge.  To date, donations have totaled $13,070 
and the Education Section has contributed $38,070 ($25,000 + $13,070 in matching funds) for a total 
contribution of $51,140.  Donations have been received from the following: Fish Culture Section, 
Fisheries Information and Technology Section, Introduced Fishes Section, Bioengineering Section, 
Marine Fishes Section, Fish Health Section, Fisheries Management Section, Fisheries Administration 
Section, Student Subsection of the Education Section, Northeast Division, Southern Division, Dakota 
Chapter, Wisconsin Chapter, Electric Power Research Institute, Mary Fabrizio, Bill Franzin, Christine 
Moffitt, Scott LaPatra, Thom Lewis, and one anonymous contributor. 

 

Hutton program update:  Katherine Winkler discussed the summer mentoring program for high-school 
students and thanked the Education Section for its past support of the program.  Winkler highlighted 
the success of the program.  Based largely on input from the Education Section, the AFS Governing 
Board and Hutton Oversight Committee have decided to promote contribution to the Hutton endow-
ment.  Winkler noted that the new Hutton facebook group is functional.  She also noted several 
changes implemented by the Hutton Oversight Committee.  Beginning in 2010, the program will no 
longer accept high school sophomores; only juniors and seniors will be accepted.  Additionally, the 
program will no longer accept repeat applications.  Winkler ended by discussing some of the accom-
plishments and past Hutton scholars. 

 

Kwak reminded the membership of the Education Section’s role in the Hutton Program and thanked the 
AFS leadership for increasing attention on the endowment.  Chipps then made a motion from the 
Education Section EXCOM to contribute $5,000 to the Hutton endowment.  Kwak noted that this mo-
tion is a one-time contribution and that the Section will need to re-evaluate whether or not it wants to 
contribute each year.  The motion passed unanimously. 

 
 

Other Awards and Recognition of Outgoing Officers 
 
Kwak presented Derek Aday with a certificate of appreciation for serving as the Southern Division Represen-
tative.  He then presented Quist with a certificate of appreciation for his service as Secretary-Treasurer.  
Lastly, Chipps presented Kwak with a certificate for his service as President of the Section.  Also, Chipps 
gave Kwak a T-shirt that displayed the Section’s new logo. 
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Old Business 
 

White thanked the Section for support of the Equal Opportunities Section travel award.  She also noted that 
although we have made excellent progress, we need to a better job of integrating minorities in AFS and the 
profession.  Larry Alade (Equal Opportunities Section—President) thanked the Education Section for its sup-
port and announced a symposium focused on diversity in the profession that will be presented on Tuesday 
and Wednesday. 
 

Kwak reported that the 2nd International Catfish Symposium is coming together nicely.  The meeting will be 
held in St. Louis, Missouri, June 20-22, 2010.  The symposium organizers are encouraging student involve-
ment. 
 

Kwak discussed how the Education Section lacked a logo.  The Subsection held a contest and the winning 
submission was provided by Jesse Fischer.  Fischer will receive $200 from the Education Section towards 
the purchase of books from AFS. 
 

Installation of New Officers 
 

The new officers of the Section were installed: President, Steve Chipps; President-Elect, Mike Quist; and 
Secretary-Treasurer, Craig Paukert. 
 

New Business and Announcements 
 

Chipps stated his appreciation for the opportunity to serve the Section and 
thanked past leadership for taking good care of the Section.  Chipps dis-
cussed the need for new initiatives and ideas.  The Section is in excellent 
shape financially.  Chipps noted how the Section has been in a “revision 
phase” where many of the book projects are revisions, not new projects.  
Therefore, Chipps challenged the membership to think about ways of en-
hancing outreach and education by the Section through new projects. 
 

Pat Mazik announced new abstract submission software for meetings.  Also, 
AFS is looking towards the Education Section for continuing education ideas. 
 

Adjournment 
 

Pegg made a motion to adjourn the meeting; seconded by Hightower.  Mo-
tion carried. 
 

Respectfully submitted by Michael C. Quist, Secretary-Treasurer. 
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